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Nuclear Verification (b)  Implementation of the NPT safeguards agreement in the Islamic Republic of  Iran:  Report by the Director General     (GOV/2003/75)

Mr. MINTY (South Africa) thanked the Director General for his report and the Iranian  Government for its extensive co-operation.  16.  South Africa believed in the inalienable right of all parties to the NPT to develop research,  production and use of nuclear energy for peaceful purposes without discrimination, as envisaged in  Article IV of that Treaty, and recognized their right to participate in the exchange of equipment,  materials and scientific and technological information for the peaceful uses of nuclear energy.  However, access to the benefits of the peaceful applications of nuclear technology went hand in hand  with the responsibility to provide credible assurances that nuclear programmes were intended  exclusively for peaceful purposes, which the Agency was responsible for verifying. 17.  He commended the efforts of the Governments of France, Germany and the United Kingdom  and welcomed the agreed statement issued in Tehran on 21 October 2003. He also welcomed Iran’s  decision to suspend its uranium enrichment and reprocessing activities and its decision to conclude an  additional protocol. The early implementation of that additional protocol would serve as an important  confidence-building measure. He also called on all other States with extensive nuclear facilities to sign  and implement an additional protocol as soon as possible.  18.  South Africa shared the concerns raised by the Director General in his most recent report.  Additional failures by Iran had been identified since September 2003. However, Iran’s new  commitment of transparency and co-operation was pleasing and far greater knowledge and  understanding now existed regarding Iran’s nuclear programme. In the preceding week, in his  introductory statement, the Director General had indicated that there was no proof to date that Iran’s  past undeclared activities had been linked to a nuclear weapons programme. He welcomed the unified  approach the Board had adopted to encourage the Iranian Government to continue and enhance its  co-operation with the Agency and expressed the hope that that co-operation would accelerate,  allowing the Agency to fulfil its mandate in the shortest possible time. He also appealed to third  countries to co-operate in the verification of critical information in order to facilitate a speedy  resolution of the matter.  19.  Governors had to act with a very special sense of responsibility, not only as representatives of  their Governments but also in view of the responsibility they bore vis-à-vis all members of the Agency  and the international community. Thus, hasty statements or pronouncements should not be made on  complicated matters. At the Board’s meetings in September it had been stated that “definitive”  decisions would be made at the current meeting. That had not been possible for reasons that were  known and had been known at the time. The credibility of Governors was affected by their decisions  and statements, and he expressed the hope that all Governors would act in a manner which enhanced  and did not damage their credibility and that of the Board and the Agency.  20.  In conclusion, his country fully supported the efforts of the Director General and the Agency  and hoped the matter would be resolved promptly.
